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Package 

  
Dear Senator Tillis, 
 
On behalf of the ACLU of North Carolina, we write to urge you to 
expand much needed COVID-19 relief in order to protect the health and 
future of the country. As cases rapidly spike around the country, the 
need to slow the spread of this devastating virus and ensure the future 
of the country could not be more critical. 
 
While the COVID-relief bills passed by Congress included many 
necessary provisions, tens of millions of immigrants have been left out 
of relief. We find this both cruel, particularly given how many 
immigrants are "essential" workers putting their lives at risk for us, and 
detrimental to the public health and economic future of the country, 
particularly as testing and treatment is critical to slowing the spread of 
COVID-19. 
 
Nationwide, there are approximately 19.8 million “essential” immigrant 
workers, risking their lives under the constant threat of exposure. There 
are 1.7 million immigrant medical and health care workers caring for 
COVID-19 patients and 27,000 Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals 
(DACA) recipients working as doctors, nurses, and paramedics. 
Additionally, in North Carolina, there are 13,100 people with 
Temporary Protected Status and 24,480 DACA recipients, and over 
429,169 mixed status families--many of whom have been left out of 
COVID-related relief. Everyone in our country is showing up shoulder-
to-shoulder, including immigrants, to help fight this pandemic in their 
roles as health care professionals, manufacturers, farmworkers, grocery 
store employees, restaurant and delivery workers, and more. Further, 
they will also be essential in our nation’s post-coronavirus recovery.  
 
We urge you to close these gaps by providing: 

(1)  Testing and treatment for everyone who needs it via 
emergency Medicaid; 
(2)  Cash assistance for anyone who files taxes, including those 
using Individual Taxpayer Identification Numbers (ITINs); 
(3)  Automatic EAD extensions for those with DACA, Temporary 
Protected Status (TPS), and nonimmigrant visas; and 
(4)  Release of people in immigration detention and suspension 
of immigration enforcement actions. 

 
Access to Testing and Treatment is Critical for Everyone’s 
Health 
Congress must provide testing and treatment to everyone who needs it. 
The COVID-19 bills that have been passed by Congress and signed into 
law leave tens of millions of immigrants out of testing and treatment. 



The second COVID-19 relief package, the Families First Coronavirus 
Response Act (Families First Act), addressed testing and treatment, 
including money to support testing for those who are uninsured and not 
covered by Medicaid, the Children’s Health Insurance Program, the 
Affordable Care Act Marketplace, or any other individual or group 
health plan. However, it kept in place immigrant eligibility restrictions, 
leaving out millions of people, including DACA recipients, TPS holders, 
certain survivors of crimes (U-visa holders), undocumented people, and 
many green card holders. The failure to include millions of people puts 
the health of everyone at risk, and prevents the nation from containing 
the pandemic. 
  
People left out of testing and treatment are left to seek care at local 
community health centers—which do not all have COVID-19 testing and 
might be already facing shortages—or to hope that their state will 
provide testing and treatment to those not covered by Congress’ relief 
packages. But these options are limited and create confusion with 
people not knowing if they are eligible for care or where to go to receive 
it. The ACLU, alongside 68% of Americans, believes that the federal 
government has an obligation to provide medical care to undocumented 
immigrants with COVID-19. 
  
We strongly urge the Senate to act in the interest of the collective health 
of the country by ensuring testing and treatment for everyone who 
needs it, including immigrants, under emergency Medicaid. The 
Coronavirus Immigrant Families Protection Act (S. 3609) 
would remedy this issue and provide much-needed clarity in 
access to testing and treatment for everyone. It is critical that 
the change proposed in this bill is instituted in order to protect the 
health and well-being of the nation. 
 
All Taxpayers Must Receive the Cash Rebate 
Congress must include all tax filers in the tax rebate so that people are 
able to receive vital cash assistance as the economic impact of the 
pandemic affects every household. In order to receive the stimulus cash 
payment provided for in the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic 
Security (CARES) Act, an individual must have a social security number 
(SSN). However, many people file their tax returns using an Individual 
Taxpayer Identification Number (ITIN). Under the CARES Act, people 
who file their taxes using an ITIN are left out of relief and those filing 
jointly with a spouse or child with a SSN will be denied cash assistance 
as well. Under this law, many immigrant workers are cut out of cash 
assistance while simultaneously risking their lives for essential work 
without even having access to testing and treatment. 
 
We urge the Senate to provide stimulus payments to all people who file 
taxes for the future of the country.  



The Coronavirus Immigrant Families Protection Act (S. 3609) 
would remedy this issue by amending this section of the 
CARES Act to include taxpayers filing with ITINs. 
  
Automatic Extension of Work Authorization is Crucial for 
Survival 
We urge the Senate to automatically extend work authorizations for 
Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA), Temporary Protected 
Status (TPS) recipients, and nonimmigrant visas for the same duration 
of time as a regular renewal of that work permit. Currently, many 
immigrants awaiting adjudication of immigration benefits or at risk of 
the losing lawful status may have a lapse in their work authorization. 
This lapse may occur because of U.S. Citizenship and Immigration 
Services’s (USCIS) inability to process applications during this 
pandemic or in light of the looming furloughs at USCIS. If an 
individual’s status and corresponding EAD lapses, they will be unable to 
work if they need to and will not qualify to receive unemployment 
benefits if they are laid off. 
  
Ensuring automatic extension eases burdens for thousands of families 
and prevents unnecessary economic disruptions, in addition, to mitigate 
the inevitable processing delays due to COVID-19. The Coronavirus 
Immigrant Families Protection Act (S. 3609) would provide 
automatic extensions of work authorizations essential to the 
survival of individuals and the nation’s economic well-being. 
 
People in Immigrant Detention Must be Released and 
Enforcement Actions Must be Suspended 
Congress must instruct Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) 
and Customs and Border Protection (CBP) to release detained 
immigrants and suspend civil immigration enforcement for the well-
being of the nation. ICE has failed to release a significant number of 
people identified as medically vulnerable. It also continues to withhold 
basic information regarding availability of testing, hygiene supplies and 
treatment for detained immigrants, and confirmed cases of COVID-19 
among private contractor staff working at ICE detention facilities. As of 
late May 2020, more than half of detained individuals receiving tests 
have tested positive, a shockingly high number reflecting 
the  heightened risk of infectious spread and complications because of 
overcrowding in detention, the number of people with underlying 
medical conditions, and a history of neglectful and grossly inadequate 
medical care. Infectious diseases are more likely to spread in these 
environments, putting people in detention at risk as well as the 
facilities’ employees and the communities in which they live. These 
detention centers are effectively a revolving door of people bringing 
illness in and out of the facilities, while failing to treat those in need. 
Detention should not be a death sentence, but if Congress doesn't act 
soon, it will continue to be. 

https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/6816336/032020-Letter-From-Drs-Allen-Rich-to-Congress-Re.pdf


Congress must also prevent ICE and CBP from adding to the population 
of those in detention by suspending immigration enforcement. These 
enforcement actions spread fear across communities, limiting travel of 
essential workers, those in need of basic necessities and those in need of 
medical care, while simultaneously increasing the number of people in 
detention and putting all communities at risk. Our collective health and 
well-being depend on the ability of people to take preventative measures 
and seek medical attention without delay. We urge the Senate to slow 
the spread of this virus by releasing people in immigration detention 
and suspending enforcement.  
 
The Dignity for Immigrants in a National Crisis Act (S. 1243) 
would take the vital steps necessary to reduce the spread of 
COVID-19, protecting immigrants and their families, DHS 
staff and officers, their communities, and the general public. 
 

*** 

For the above reasons and the collective health of our country, we urge 
Senators to include provisions in the next COVID-19 federal relief 
package that provide (1) testing and treatment for everyone who needs 
it; (2) cash assistance for anyone who files taxes; (3) automatic EAD 
extensions for those with DACA, TPS, and nonimmigrant visas; (4) the 
release of people in immigration detention and the suspension of 
enforcement actions. Patchwork solutions will not address this 
pandemic. We have a national health crisis, and we need a national 
policy response. This pandemic affects all of us, so must our national 
response — our lives depend on it. 

Please do not hesitate to contact Stefania Arteaga, 
sarteaga@acluofnc.org, if you have any questions. Thank you for your 
attention to this matter. 

  

Sincerely, 

 
/s/ Chantal Stevens  
Interim Executive Director 
 

https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/the-doubled-fears-of-the-undocumented-during-the-coronavirus-shutdown
mailto:sarteaga@acluofnc.org

